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(5) Each client retains, with respect 
to all securities and funds in the ac-
count, to the same extent as if the cli-
ent held the securities and funds out-
side the program, the right to: 

(i) Withdraw securities or cash; 
(ii) Vote securities, or delegate the 

authority to vote securities to another 
person; 

(iii) Be provided in a timely manner 
with a written confirmation or other 
notification of each securities trans-
action, and all other documents re-
quired by law to be provided to secu-
rity holders; and 

(iv) Proceed directly as a security 
holder against the issuer of any secu-
rity in the client’s account and not be 
obligated to join any person involved 
in the operation of the program, or any 
other client of the program, as a condi-
tion precedent to initiating such pro-
ceeding. 

(b) As used in this section, the term 
sponsor refers to any person who re-
ceives compensation for sponsoring, or-
ganizing or administering the program, 
or for selecting, or providing advice to 
clients regarding the selection of, per-
sons responsible for managing the cli-
ent’s account in the program. If a pro-
gram has more than one sponsor, one 
person shall be designated the principal 
sponsor, and such person shall be con-
sidered the sponsor of the program 
under this section. 

[62 FR 15109, Mar. 31, 1997] 

§ 270.3a–5 Exemption for subsidiaries 
organized to finance the operations 
of domestic or foreign companies. 

(a) A finance subsidiary will not be 
considered an investment company 
under section 3(a) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 
80a–3(a)) and securities of a finance 
subsidiary held by the parent company 
or a company controlled by the parent 
company will not be considered ‘‘in-
vestment securities’’ under section 
3(a)(1)(C) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 80a– 
3(a)(1)(C)); Provided, That: 

(1) Any debt securities of the finance 
subsidiary issued to or held by the pub-
lic are unconditionally guaranteed by 
the parent company as to the payment 
of principal, interest, and premium, if 
any (except that the guarantee may be 
subordinated in right of payment to 
other debt of the parent company); 

(2) Any non-voting preferred stock of 
the finance subsidiary issued to or held 
by the public is unconditionally guar-
anteed by the parent company as to 
payment of dividends, payment of the 
liquidation preference in the event of 
liquidation, and payments to be made 
under a sinking fund, if a sinking fund 
is to be provided (except that the guar-
antee may be subordinated in right of 
payment to other debt of the parent 
company); 

(3) The parent company’s guarantee 
provides that in the event of a default 
in payment of principal, interest, pre-
mium, dividends, liquidation pref-
erence or payments made under a sink-
ing fund on any debt securities or non- 
voting preferred stock issued by the fi-
nance subsidiary, the holders of those 
securities may institute legal pro-
ceedings directly against the parent 
company (or, in the case of a partner-
ship or joint venture, against the part-
ners or participants in the joint ven-
ture) to enforce the guarantee without 
first proceeding against the finance 
subsidiary; 

(4) Any securities issued by the fi-
nance subsidiary which are convertible 
or exchangeable are convertible or ex-
changeable only for securities issued 
by the parent company (and, in the 
case of a partnership or joint venture, 
for securities issued by the partners or 
participants in the joint venture) or for 
debt securities or non-voting preferred 
stock issued by the finance subsidiary 
meeting the applicable requirements of 
paragraphs (a)(1) through (a)(3); 

(5) The finance subsidiary invests in 
or loans to its parent company or a 
company controlled by its parent com-
pany at least 85% of any cash or cash 
equivalents raised by the finance sub-
sidiary through an offering of its debt 
securities or non-voting preferred 
stock or through other borrowings as 
soon as practicable, but in no event 
later than six months after the finance 
subsidiary’s receipt of such cash or 
cash equivalents; 

(6) The finance subsidiary does not 
invest in, reinvest in, own, hold or 
trade in securities other than Govern-
ment securities, securities of its parent 
company or a company controlled by 
its parent company (or in the case of a 
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partnership or joint venture, the secu-
rities of the partners or participants in 
the joint venture) or debt securities 
(including repurchase agreements) 
which are exempted from the provi-
sions of the Securities Act of 1933 by 
section 3(a)(3) of that Act; and 

(7) Where the parent company is a 
foreign bank as the term is used in rule 
3a–6 (17 CFR 270.3a–6 of this chapter), 
the parent company may, in lieu of the 
guaranty required by paragraph (a)(1) 
or (a)(2) of this section, issue, in favor 
of the holders of the finance subsidi-
ary’s debt securities or non-voting pre-
ferred stock, as the case may be, an ir-
revocable letter of credit in an amount 
sufficient to fund all of the amounts re-
quired to be guaranteed by paragraphs 
(a)(1) and (a)(2) of this section, pro-
vided, that: 

(i) Payment on such letter of credit 
shall be conditional only upon the pres-
entation of customary documentation, 
and 

(ii) The beneficiary of such letter of 
credit is not required by either the let-
ter of credit or applicable law to insti-
tute proceedings against the finance 
subsidiary before enforcing its rem-
edies under the letter of credit. 

(b) For purposes of this rule, 
(1) A finance subsidiary shall mean 

any corporation— 
(i) All of whose securities other than 

debt securities or non-voting preferred 
stock meeting the applicable require-
ments of paragraphs (a)(1) through (3) 
or directors’ qualifying shares are 
owned by its parent company or a com-
pany controlled by its parent company; 
and 

(ii) The primary purpose of which is 
to finance the business operations of 
its parent company or companies con-
trolled by its parent company; 

(2) A parent company shall mean any 
corporation, partnership or joint ven-
ture: 

(i) That is not considered an invest-
ment company under section 3(a) or 
that is excepted or exempted by order 
from the definition of investment com-
pany by section 3(b) or by the rules or 
regulations under section 3(a); 

(ii) That is organized or formed under 
the laws of the United States or of a 
state or that is a foreign private issuer, 
or that is a foreign bank or foreign in-

surance company as those terms are 
used in rule 3a–6 (17 CFR 270.3a–6 of 
this chapter); and 

(iii) In the case of a partnership or 
joint venture, each partner or partici-
pant in the joint venture meets the re-
quirements of paragraphs (b)(2)(i) and 
(ii). 

(3) A company controlled by the parent 
company shall mean any corporation, 
partnership or joint venture: 

(i) That is not considered an invest-
ment company under section 3(a) or 
that is excepted or exempted by order 
from the definition of investment com-
pany by section 3(b) or by the rules or 
regulations under section 3(a); 

(ii) That is either organized or 
formed under the laws of the United 
States or of a state or that is a foreign 
private issuer, or that is a foreign bank 
or foreign insurance company as those 
terms are used in rule 3a–6; and 

(iii) In the case of a corporation, 
more than 25 percent of whose out-
standing voting securities are bene-
ficially owned directly or indirectly by 
the parent company; or 

(iv) In the case of a partnership or 
joint venture, each partner or partici-
pant in the joint venture meets the re-
quirements of paragraphs (b)(3) (i) and 
(ii), and the parent company has the 
power to exercise a controlling influ-
ence over the management or policies 
of the partnership or joint venture. 

(4) A foreign private issuer shall mean 
any issuer which is incorporated or or-
ganized under the laws of a foreign 
country, but not a foreign government 
or political subdivision of a foreign 
government. 

[49 FR 49446, Dec. 20, 1984, as amended at 56 
FR 56299, Nov. 4, 1991; 67 FR 43536, June 28, 
2002] 

§ 270.3a–6 Foreign banks and foreign 
insurance companies. 

(a) Notwithstanding section 3(a)(1)(A) 
or section 3(a)(1)(C) of the Act (15 
U.S.C. 80a–3(a)(1)(A) or 80a–3(a)(1)(C)), a 
foreign bank or foreign insurance com-
pany shall not be considered an invest-
ment company for purposes of the Act. 

(b) For purposes of this section: 
(1)(i) Foreign bank means a banking 

institution incorporated or organized 
under the laws of a country other than 
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